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Assessment, Feedback and Marking policy 
 
1. Intent  

1.1 Purpose of assessment and what should be demonstrated.   
 

The Ofsted Inspection Handbook 2022 notes the effective use of assessment- 

●  Teachers check pupils’ understanding effectively, and identify and correct misunderstandings. 

●  Teachers ensure that pupils embed key concepts in their long-term memory and apply them fluently. 

●  The subject curriculum is designed and delivered in a way that allows pupils to transfer key 
knowledge to long-term memory. It is sequenced so that new knowledge and skills build on what 
has been taught before and pupils can work towards clearly defined end points. 

●  Teachers use assessment to check pupils’ understanding in order to inform teaching, and to help 
pupils embed and use knowledge fluently and develop their understanding, and not simply 
memorise disconnected facts 

 
The Trust’s position is in line with these statements; believing that the key to pupil success is not 
reliant on the use of performance data but is dependent on teacher subject knowledge and high-
quality assessment practices informing future learning.  Trust staff are expected to know the intent of 
the curriculum – what pupils will learn, how to implement the intended curriculum – how pupils will 
learn and what the impact of the curriculum has been – what new knowledge and skills have pupils 
learnt and how do we know.  
 
 

2. Formative Assessment Principles TL 
2.1. Process 
Assessment should be closely linked to planning documents with the expected impact measure 
(assessment) clearly expressed before the start of each unit of work.  Assessment should be explicit 
and assess only the expected learning intention.  
 
2.2 Methods 
There are many different methods for recording and measuring the impact of the curriculum and these 
should be selected to specifically meet subject specific knowledge and skills.  Each school will be able to 
agree its own methods for assessment, however, as stated in 2.1 these must be explicit and relevant.  
 
2.2  Evidence 
When monitoring the effectiveness of assessment, The Trust expects staff to be able to answer 
questions including, but not exclusively:  

 How well do assessments meet the intent plans for this subject?  

 How does the work in pupil’s books demonstrate learning in the intended skills and 
knowledge?  

 How well do pupils remember what has been taught, how do you know?   

 How are you monitoring that key concepts are revisited and embedded?  

 How subjective is the assessment? 

 How is your assessment informing your planning?  
 
 

3. Subject Specific Assessment Principles  
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3.1 Core Subject Assessment 
Core subjects have Subject Leads with delegated responsibility for the development of the subject, in 
conjunction with the Academy Head. These responsibilities include finalising assessment 
methodologies that are suitable and relevant to the way the subject is delivered and how work is 
produced. These approaches are discussed through Subject Lead meetings and are based in strong 
research.  Often, further decision making takes place at the TLA and is then contextualised at local level 
within schools/hubs. 
 
3.2 Foundation Subject Assessment 
Schools/hubs have various Foundation subject lead structures and each will, therefore agree 
contextualised assessment within locally.  School/hubs will provide teachers with a bank of assessment 
methods including subject specific examples, for example; double page spread, exhibition of work with 
specialist to discuss processes and outcomes, portfolio of work etc. 

 
 
4. SEND Formative Assessment Principles   
       4.1  Support plans  

It is expected that support plans are live documents that are reviewed and updated regularly.  All 
Support plans, including EHCP targets (where relevant) should be recorded on the Learning Pi platform, 
where they are accessible to staff and families.  

        
4.2  Targets  
There should be evidence of targets informing work set for pupils, these targets should be reflected in 
their books and other work.  Targets set on Learning Pi and through EHCP outcomes should also be 
reflected in classroom assessments and the marking and feedback processes.  
 
4.3 Marking and feedback 
To enable progress to be clearly monitored, the focus for marking and feedback should be based on the 
specific targets for that pupil.  Feedback should be delivered in a form that is accessible to the pupil 
using oral and visual methods rather than written where appropriate. 

 
      4.4 Evidence 
      For pupils on an adapted curriculum, it is expected that a variety of evidence will be  
      available to support assessment. These may include; photographs, scribed or recorded  
      work, out-of-year-group assessments and spelling/reading ages. 
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5. Marking and Feedback Principles  

 
5.1  Evidence and research:  
Dylan Williams argues that ‘Feedback functions formatively only if the information fed back to the learner 
is used by the learner in improving performance.’  
 
He also states that, ‘The secret of effective feedback is that saying what’s wrong isn’t enough; to be 
effective, feedback must provide a recipe for future action.’ 
 
Dylan is adamant that, ‘The first fundamental principle of effective classroom feedback is that feedback 
should be more work for the recipient than the donor’.  Embedded formative Assessment - Dylan Williams. 
 
EEF - Feedback appears to have slightly greater effects for primary school age pupils (+7 months) 
 
John Hattie - Feedback: effective size of 0.75 which has the potential to considerably accelerate student 
achievement. 
 
5.2  Feedback 
The trust policy recognises two approaches to providing feedback to pupils; written feedback and oral 
feedback. 
 
Written feedback: Written feedback involves scores, grades, use of symbols and/or comments.  
Oral feedback: Oral feedback involves comment to the individual, group or class. It is more immediate 
than written feedback.  
 
It is important that pupils receive feedback on where they have been successful as well as how they need 
to improve.  
 
5.3 Principles and impact of feedback 
According to the EEF guidance, implementing feedback successfully will require the following principles: 

1. Lay the foundations for effective feedback 
2. Deliver appropriately timed feedback that focuses on moving learning forward 
3. Plan for how pupils will receive and use feedback 
4. Carefully consider how to use purposeful, and time efficient, written feedback 
5. Carefully consider how to use purposeful verbal feedback 
6. Design a school feedback policy that prioritises and exemplifies the principles of effective feedback 

 
Further details on the recommendation and implementation can be found: 
https://educationendowmentfoundation.org.uk/education-evidence/guidance-reports/feedback 
 
It is for schools to implement the principles at a local level whilst at the same time considering the 
potential impact written feedback policies can have on teacher workload.  
  

https://educationendowmentfoundation.org.uk/education-evidence/guidance-reports/feedback
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5.6 Professional Development for feedback delivery  
School leaders should consider how to maximise teacher professional development in supporting them to 
deliver effective feedback and avoid approaches that increase teacher workload without providing pupils 
with the necessary information to improve performance. 
 
 
6. Summative Assessments  

 
6.1. Core Assessments 

6.1.1. Reading  
Summative assessment of reading from years 2 - 6 is made using National Test Style Standardised 
Assessments (NTS), once per term. Pupils are assessed as working below the expected standard, 
working at the expected standard or working at greater depth.  Pupils in year 1 are assessed using the 
NTS Standardised test in the Summer term only. At the end of Autumn and Spring terms, teachers 
make summative assessments of reading based on year 1 pupil’s phonics acquisition, guided reading 
and individual reading outcomes.  In the Summer Term, Pupils in years 2  are assessed against the KS1 
framework for reading informed by the NTS assessments and teacher judgement. Pupils in year 6 are 
assessed using Standard Assessment Tests (SATs). Outcomes for pupils in years 2 and 6 are reported 
and published in line with Department for Education assessment arrangements.  
 

6.1.2. Writing  
Summative assessments of writing in years 1 to 6 are reported termly using teacher assessment. 
Assessment is made using several pieces of writing across a range of genres and is reported as either 
working below the expected standard, working at the expected standard or working at greater depth.  
Teachers consider the National Teacher assessment Framework for KS1 and KS2 when making a 
judgement. All teacher judgements are based on whether the pupil is on track to meet the expected 
standard at the end of their current Key Stage.  
 

6.1.3. Maths  
Summative assessments of maths from years 2 - 6 are made using National Test Style Standardised 
Assessments (NTS), once per term. Pupils are assessed as working below the expected standard, 
working at the expected standard or working at greater depth.  Pupils in year 1 are assessed using the 
NTS Standardised test in the Summer term only.  
 
At the end of Autumn and Spring terms, teachers make an end of term assessment of maths based on 
outcomes from formative assessments. 

 
In the Summer Term, Pupils in year 2  are assessed against the KS1 framework for maths informed by 
the NTS assessments and teacher judgement. Pupils in year 6 are assessed using Standard Assessment 
Tests (SATs). Outcomes for pupils in years 2 and 6 are reported and published in line with Department 
for Education assessment arrangements. The multiplication tables check (MTC) is administered to year 
4 pupils during the summer term and results are reported to parents by individual schools. There is no 
pass mark for this check.    

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-assessment-frameworks-at-the-end-of-key-stage-1
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-assessment-frameworks-at-the-end-of-key-stage-1
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-assessment-frameworks-at-the-end-of-key-stage-2
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-assessment-frameworks-at-the-end-of-key-stage-1
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6.1.4. Science   
Assessment of science considers whether the child is on track to meet the expected standard for their 
key stage as set out in the National Teacher assessment Framework for KS1 and KS2. Assessment 
throughout each key stage is reported as either working below the expected standard or working at 
the expected standard.  A Summative assessment is made at the end of each academic year and 
judgements are reported nationally at the end of years 2 and 6. 

 
6.2. Foundation Subjects  

Foundation subjects do not have centrally aligned assessments however, schools may choose to use 
short summative assessments to be able to generate gap analysis data.  

 
6.3. Phonics  

6.3.1. Year 1 
A summative assessment of phonics is made at the beginning of the spring term using a past phonics 
screening check paper. The scores are uploaded to Arbor in the ‘Phonics check practice’ column. All 
year 1 children complete the statutory phonics screening check in the summer term in line with the 
Department for Education assessment arrangements.  

 
6.3.2. Year 2 

Pupils who did not achieve the pass mark in the statutory screening check in the previous academic 
year, will complete the past phonics screening check paper in the spring term, alongside the year 1s.  
The scores are uploaded to Arbor in the ‘Phonics check practice’ column. All eligible year 2 children 
will complete the statutory phonics screening check in the summer term, in line with the Department 
for Education assessment arrangements.  

 
6.4. EYFS  

The principles of early years assessment are in line with the Trust’s position on intent listed above in 
sections 1 and 2.   Formative assessment is an integral part of the learning and development process. 
It involves practitioners knowing children’s level of achievement and interests, and then shaping 
teaching and learning experiences for each child reflecting that knowledge. In line with the Early Years 
Statutory Framework (2021), when assessing whether an individual child is at the expected level of 
development, practitioners will draw on their knowledge of the child and their own expert 
professional judgement and should not be required to prove this through collection of physical 
evidence. 
 
There are three statutory summative assessments which take place in the early years foundation 
stage. 
 

6.4.1   Progress check at age two 
When a child is aged between two and three, practitioners must review their progress, and provide 
parents and/or carers with a short-written summary of their child’s development in the prime areas. 
This progress check must identify the child’s strengths, and any areas where the child’s progress is less 
than expected. Beyond the prime areas, it is for practitioners to decide what the written summary 
should include, reflecting the development level and needs of the individual child.  

 
6.4.2   Reception Baseline Assessment 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-assessment-frameworks-at-the-end-of-key-stage-1
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-assessment-frameworks-at-the-end-of-key-stage-2
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The Reception Baseline Assessment (RBA) is a short assessment, taken in the first six weeks in which a 
child starts reception. The assessment is electronic and the data is immediately uploaded when the 
assessment is completed. There is no expected standard and children cannot pass or fail. 
 

6.4.3   Early Years Foundation Stage Profile  
The profile must be completed for every child in their last term of their reception year. 
Each child’s level of development must be assessed against the early learning goals. Practitioners must 
indicate whether children are meeting expected levels of development, or if they are not yet reaching 
expected levels (‘emerging’).  The Profile provides parents and carers, practitioners and teachers with 
a well rounded picture of a child’s knowledge, understanding and abilities, their attainment against 
expected levels, and their readiness for year 1. The profiles are reported in line with Department for 
Education assessment arrangements.  

 
 

Appendix – School/Hub Guidance – Yox Valley Partnership 
 
 

Key Areas of 
Focus 

 

Presentation in 
all subjects 

Stickers will be used on the front covers of all books.  
Stickers will remain free of annotations and will be replaced if defaced.  
Where worksheets are necessary, they must be stuck in straight and not overlap 
the pages.  
Worksheets should be trimmed so they fit the page.  

Dates and titles Date and titles are written on the top line and underlined with a ruler.  
Teachers will correct incorrect spelling of dates and titles. 
The short date is used in Maths.  
All books will have the WALT/WILF written in or stuck in on pre-printed labels. 

Spellings Teachers will correct subject specific vocabulary as per Marking Code. 
3 – 5 high frequency words will be selected for the child to correct where 
necessary. 
Children practise the correct spelling of the word 3 times. 

Letter formation All year groups follow Letter Join. 
Regular handwriting practise will be completed in English Draft books and 
marked. 

Diagrams, 
pictures and 
graphs. 

Lines for labelling and diagrams must be drawn with a ruler and using a pencil. 
Drawings will be completed on plain paper and stuck neatly into books. 

Teacher spelling 
and handwriting 

All staff handwriting must exemplify the standard and style expected by our 
pupils.  
Any marking in books must be on the lines and model handwriting expectations.  
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Key Areas of 
Focus 

 

Maths Children will use one digit per square.  
All lines drawn with a ruler.  
Subject specific vocabulary will be corrected.  
When writing in maths books, pupils are not expected to use one letter per 
square as this detracts from the joined script expected. 

Children’s 
responses 

In KS2, children will respond to any feedback given in purple pen.  
In KS1, children will respond to any feedback given using pencil. 

Pen or Pencil In EYFS children use pens and pencils for mark making and progress to pencil 
for handwriting.  
In KS1 all children will use pencil. 
In KS2 children will use blue ink for writing, but use a pencil for Maths.  
There may be some exceptions where individual pupils will use pencil (SEND) 

Mistakes Any alterations should be ruled through with a single line e.g.mistkes. 

Frequency of 
feedback 

Each piece of work needs to be acknowledged with a tick (met) or a dot (not met) 
against the WILF.  
Teacher’s plans will be annotated with initials of children who need further 
support. 
P I G S will be used to show if children worked in a Pair, Independently, in a 
Group or with Support. Children will be guided to annotate their PIGS. 
 

Moderation Teachers in Year 2 and 6 will keep an evidence portfolio relating to TAF 
statements. 

Marking Code Teachers underline incorrect spellings and model the correct spelling at the end 
of the child’s work. 
Missing punctuation will be shown by a circle and children go back and add in 
the correct punctuation in their purple pen in KS2. In KS1, children will use 
pencil. 
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